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Personal Care Attendant Quality

Home Care Workforce Council
600 Washington Street, 7th Floor
Boston, Massachusetts  02111


Personal Care Attendant Quality Home Care Workforce Council

Council Meeting 

General Session
	Minutes
	June 21, 2016
	2:00 P.M.
	1 Ashburton Place, Conference Room 1, 21st Floor 


	

	coUNCIL

 members in attendance
	Ann Ackil, Anne Johansen, Joe Tringali, Undersecretary Moore, Paul Spooner, Kristen McCosh, Cindy Purcell (via phone)


	Council members not in attendance
	Rachel Shapiro

	 Staff attending
	Elizabeth Connell, Michelle Byrd

	 chair
	Undersecretary Moore

	Note taker
	Michelle Byrd

	agenda setting
	No issues were added to previously-issued agenda


1. Council organizational matters

The Chair, Undersecretary Moore, called the meeting to order at 2:07 p.m.  

Review and approval of the general and executive session minutes from April,  2016
Joe Tringali made a motion to approve the minutes from April. Paul Spooner seconded the motion. Council members voted unanimously to approve the minutes.
Changing Council meetings from 120 to 90 minutes

Undersecretary Moore proposed changing council meetings to 90 minutes. Paul Spooner requested that meeting times be flexible with an option to extend meeting time to 120 minutes when necessary to accommodate agenda items.  Ann Ackil made a motion to approve the time change, it was seconded and the motion passed unanimously.

PCA OT Management Policy

Undersecretary Moore reported to the Council that overtime pay started in January 2016. She stated EOHHS and MassHealth are committed that there is no cut in service to PCA consumers and that the policy will not cause any interruption in services. The MassHealth proposal would manage OT pay to PCAs working over 40 hours per week, with allowances for continuity of care and an exception for live-in PCAs providing one-to-one care to consumers.

Undersecretary Moore reported that community and stakeholder outreach efforts have been ongoing and will continue; one on June 24th in Worcester with a second listening session in Boston on June 27th. Undersecretary Moore reiterated that the Council is responsible for the hiring, training, and orientation of PCAs; however, MassHealth has management and financial responsibility for the program. She invited Council and audience members to discuss the Over Time management policy.

Joe Tringali stated the Council is responsible for preserving and extending the PCA workforce in the community. He believes a 40 hour cap on over time is not in line with the true mission of the Council and interferes with its role to retain workers. He is concerned that a cap on hours could lead to other cuts in hours provided to consumers.  He asked the council to be aware of these impacts on consumer control and proposed the Council write a letter to the Governor addressing the issue of a cap on hours along with feedback from the community from the listening sessions.  He asked Council members to vote on a motion to address these issues in a letter to the Governor. This motion was not seconded.
Cindy Purcell agreed with Joe that overtime implementation could affect consumers employing PCAs working more than 40 hours a week for multiple consumers.

Undersecretary Moore informed members of the Council that the MassHealth public hearing and listening sessions are the forum to advocate specific positions and an integral part of the entire process.

Paul Spooner stated that the Governor is aware of the increased costs to the PCA program brought about by overtime pay. He stated that the motion was too early in the process. He expressed concern that policies will cause disruption to consumer/employers. He stated the proposal of OT management is a misguided workforce proposal and that PCAs working 50-60 hours should be able to earn OT pay. He asked for a motion to have the Council submit testimony to the listening session expressing concerns that proposed actions would be disruptive to consumers. This motion was not seconded.
Ann Ackil asked about the approval process for overtime pay.

Undersecretary Moore stated that this issue would be discussed in the MassHealth process.  She explained the PCA program has grown to include 26,000 consumers and 38,000 PCAs and increased expenditures by $130M to the program over the past two years. $74M of the increase is due to investment in the PCA workforce including increased wages, paid sick leave, paid travel time and training costs. The FY17 budget includes a $61M increase over FY16.  She expressed again that the MassHealth hearings will be the appropriate place for discussion of the PCA OT program and how the implementation of the OT management policy will impact it.
Undersecretary Moore opened the discussion to members of the audience.  Louis Wagner, a PCA, along with Geraldine, his consumer, was the first to speak.  He stated that he provides 62.45 hours/week as a live-in provider.  While he expressed his belief that he could get OT approval for 60 hours a week it would leave an additional 2.45 hours that would not be covered and he expressed concern about finding a PCA to work those hours.

John Winske, a PCA consumer, stated that he feels the policy proposals he has heard about will present a significant disruption of services for consumers. The limit on hours PCAs may work would be disruptive since consumers would need to add additional staff coverage, increases the overall size of their workforce and the consumer’s management responsibilities. He also expressed concerns that a limit on overtime pay represents a limit on yearly wages for PCAs and may discourage many in the workforce.  He petitioned the Council to take an official position and send a letter to the Governor.  He argued that the overall growth of the PCA program was primarily due to the overdue increase in pay to PCAs and the use of the program to bring consumers out of institutions and into the community.  

Undersecretary Moore clarified that the OT proposed regulation is not a cut in service and reiterated that MassHealth will make every effort to ensure smooth transitions without disruption in service. 
Mr. Kelly, a PCA consumer, stated his concern that consumer/employers have all of the responsibilities of employers with none of the rights. He states that because some PCAs provide critical care services to their consumers, a cut in service could have a direct impact on care.  He also expressed concern that a loss of OT pay to PCAs may cause some of them to leave the program and that would have a negative impact on consumers.  He noted that while the consumer is the employer, the PCA Council is the employer of record and he asks that consumers be designated as sole employer.
Anne Johansen asked about the Council’s role in this process.  Undersecretary Moore explained that under the law, the consumer and the State, through the Council, are the employers. While the Council is responsible for the hiring, retention, training and orientation of the workforce and charged to work with state agencies and others in workforce development, the Council is not directly involved in the implementation of OT management policy; this policy is the responsibility of MassHealth. While no direct action by the Council is necessary in the process, the concerns of the Council will be shared with MassHealth.
Joe Tringali reminded the Chair that several motions by Council members have been proposed.  Paul Spooner amended his motion and asked that a letter expressing the concerns of the Council be addressed to MassHealth.  He noted a precedence of the Council taking action when issues impacting the workforce were brought to the Council for review and discussion in the past.
Undersecretary Moore stated that the MassHealth OT management policy is part of MassHealth operations and is not overseen by the Council, unlike the process of Collective Bargaining. Therefore oversight is not within the jurisdiction of the Council.  Paul requested that EOHHS and the AG’s office be informed as appointing authorities for Council members and that the next occasion for the Council to discuss this issue would be at the August 16th meeting.  Joe Tringali asked if there could be a vote on the motion Paul Spooner made to have a letter sent to MassHealth. Undersecretary noted that the motions were not seconded and, therefore, not in order at this time. She also noted that the concerns of Council members will be part of this meeting record.
Anne Johansen stated PCAs deserve recognition for their work and added that any change to the program that possibly impacts the quality of that workforce is the concern of the Council and asked why, if not in the control of the Council, this item was raised and Undersecretary Moore explained that the OT management policy had been reported as an update in prior Council meetings and was added to the Council agenda to update the members and provide information for upcoming MassHealth public hearings on PCA OT. 
Status Report on Executive Director Position

Undersecretary Moore introduced Lisa Sirois as the new Executive Director of the Council.  Lisa comes from Easter Seals and has a background in services and training. She will start on July 5.  Lisa addressed the Council.

Undersecretary thanked Betsy Connell and Michelle Byrd for all of their work the past few months. 

Interim Director’s Report
Betsy Connell reported the Council’s Spring Newsletter has been mailed.  The 2016 Paul Kahn awards will take place on October 4 from 1-4 p.m.  A Save the Date flyer will be distributed along with a nomination forms to PCMs and other agencies.  As of today, 16 nominations have been received.  A meeting with protective services has taken place on the issue of C.O.R.I. checks.  Betsy will update the Council on the feed-back from this meeting.

2.  PCA New Hire
PCA New Hire Orientation Update

Leanne Winchester reports that we are on-track for new hire PCAs completing orientation.  June 1st hires must complete orientation by December 2016. There has been a marked decrease in PCAs facing sanctions: from 1,704 in March, down to 465 in May 2016. There has been a pattern of PCAs waiting until sanctions begin before they complete orientation.  Leanne will follow-up on this issue.  The on-line Consumer Taught Option is going well.  As of 3/1/16, 197 attestations have been submitted by PCAs and consumers accessing the online curriculum portal.  48 individuals have provided feedback following the completion of the orientation with 96% responding they found the orientation clear and easy to follow and 98% found the content to be relevant.  When respondents were asked about future delivery options, 12% stated they would send their PCA to a group session, 30% would use the consumer taught option again and 55% prefer the online portal option.  Complaints have centered on password issues and problems with registration.  

The consumer taught evaluation was conducted by the Office of Survey Research.  A total of 614 PCAs were contacted by phone.  90% would recommend the Orientation to other PCAs.  The assessment of knowledge outcomes scored well on all levels with the Fraud module showing the highest percentage of correct answers.  A full report will be submitted to the Executive Director.

Joe Tringali asked about the suggestion from the Stakeholder’s group to incentivize PCAs to complete orientation before the 6 month deadline by offering a lower hourly rate for new hires that would increase after they completed the Orientation.  Betsy stated that the issue is addressed in the Collective Bargaining Agreement and would be discussed in Executive Session.
3.  PCA Program Updates
Tom Lane reported that Elizabeth Goodman has been hired as the new Director of OLTSS.  Betsy Connell will take on a new position.  OLTSS has been working with a stakeholder’s group regarding the over time management policy.
4. Council Budget matters

Expense Report

Betsy reported the Council’s budget officer has been reassigned.  She is submitting the report from the last meeting.  She will meet with the new budget office and an allocation review will be done.  Current Council contract and invoices are being tracked to ensure end of year expenditures are processed.
FY17 Council Budget

Betsy reported that the new budget is level funded.
5.  Labor Matters

Labor Management Committee Report

The next LMC meeting will be held July 6.
Undersecretary Moore asked for a motion to move into executive session to discuss collective bargaining.  Paul Spooner made the motion; it was seconded by Ann Ackil and passed unanimously.  Undersecretary Moore indicated that council will go into Executive Session and when done, conduct no other business once Executive session is done. The council entered Executive Session at 3:17 p.m.
The Executive Session was adjourned and the general session re-convened at 3:46 p.m.  Motion was made by Paul Spooner to adjourn at 3:46 p.m.  It was seconded by Kristen McCosh and passed unanimously.
Respectfully Submitted,

Michelle Byrd



Tel: (617) 348-5317


� HYPERLINK "http://www.mass.gov/pca" �www.mass.gov/pca�


Email: � HYPERLINK "mailto:pcacouncil@state.ma.us" �pcacouncil@state.ma.us�


Facebook: www.facebook.com/MassPCA








CHARLES D. BAKER


Governor





KARYN E. POLITO


Lieutenant Governor





MARYLOU SUDDERS


EOHHS Secretary

















